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LOWESWATER CARE PROJECT (LCP)
MINUTES of the 5th LCP Meeting / Wednesday 25th March 2009, 17.30-21.00 / Loweswater Village Hall

Present:

Lancaster research team: Ken Bell (KB), Stephen Maberly (SM) Judith Tsouvalis (JT), Nigel Watson (NW), Claire Waterton (CW), MSc researcher Andrew Shaw.
Outside speaker:  Chris Robinson (Environment Agency).
Participants:  Ruth Balogh, Steve Balogh, David Davies, Ema Davies, Graham Harker, Kath Leck, Rosamund Macfarlane, John Macfarlane, Margie Mawson, Joe Milburn, Joan Milburn, Annie Short, Alice Spencer, Harry Spencer, Edna Vickers, John Vickers, William Vickers, Richard Vickers, Leslie Webb,   from institutions: Mark Astley (National Trust), Jeremy Barlow (National Trust) John Malley (National Trust),  Val Edmondson (National Parks Authority). 

Total number of attendees: 30
FIRST PART OF THE EVENING:  

1. Reflections on the Aims and Objectives of the project

The evening started off with a brief talk by Claire Waterton from Lancaster University about a study carried out by a sociologist of science from Lancaster University, Brian Wynne (Wynne, B. (1996): “May the Sheep Safely Graze”, published in: S.Lash, B. Szerszynski, and B. Wynne (eds) (1996) Risk, Environment and Modernity: Towards a New Ecology). In this study, Wynne explored the relations between scientists and Cumbrian- and Welsh hill-farmers in the aftermath of the Chernobyl nuclear accident in 1986. What this study highlighted was that science and scientific findings can never give us the full picture of a particular situation, and that experience and knowledge of local conditions is paramount to taking appropriate actions towards tackling a problem in any given situation. For the Loweswater project, the following conclusions are relevant:
· If we carry out research in a particular place, it needs to be sensitive to the very particular conditions found in that local environment.

· Scientific research is always (necessarily) based on certain assumptions. In an ideal world those assumptions should themselves be open to question. Complementing scientific knowledge with local knowledge of the issues involved is important and a very effective way of opening out and questioning assumptions. This is something we are trying to achieve in our research and through the LCP.

· One way of seeing Loweswater is as a complex environmental-social system. In reality it is impossible to fully ‘control’ such a complex system. This is important to recognise. But this does not mean that we cannot decide on positive courses of action and take practical steps towards altering some of the negative trends that have been observed in Loweswater in recent years (reduction in fish stock, increased algal blooms, soil loss, etc.).

· The Loweswater Care Project (LCP) is made up of representatives from various groups, local people, and others concerned about the Loweswater environment. People make the LCP what it is, and all have an equal say in the directions the project might take. In that sense, the LCP provides a platform for finding out, exploring, deciding, and acting.

1. Preparing for the ‘Getting to Know Your Institutions’ evening
At a previous LCP meeting, LCP members decided that it would be a good idea to hold a future LCP meeting on the theme of ‘getting to know your institutions’ (initially referred to as a Question & Answer Panel, but ‘getting to know each-other’ seems to encompass the spirit in which this suggestion was made better). Because it can sometimes seem rather daunting to think of questions at the time an event takes place, we spent some time getting ready for this meeting at the 5th LCP gathering. In small groups, people told each-other what they already know about the different institutions with a remit in Loweswater, and then spent some time discussing three specific questions: 

1) Who should be there?

2) What questions would you like to ask them?

3) What things would you like to explore with them?

Results from this activity will be put on the web and circulated together with the invites for the next LCP meeting on the 12th of May 2009.
SECOND PART OF THE EVENING
After dinner, Chris Robinson from the Environment Agency talked about “River Maintenance – Changing Policy”. Chris first talked about the history of river maintenance and pointed out that in the past, watercourses in north Cumbria would have been managed by about 80 employees, while nowadays, 17 people (including Chris) cover this large area. He talked about the changes that had taken place on the institutional side of things: the evolution of the Cumberland River Board into the Cumberland Rivers Authority, the North West Water and Rivers Division (1976), the National Rivers Authority (1986), and finally into the Environment Agency (1996). Apart from manpower and institutional changes, policy changes have also been significant. River maintenance is no longer a Government policy priority (maintenance work on rivers is left to the landowners through whose land they run), with the focus of policy having shifted to flood defence. This means ‘making space for water’ and making water run back into natural floodplains thereby protecting houses and urban environments that are under particular risk from flooding (see the EA’s 2005 Flood Risk Policy).
In the animated discussions that followed Chris’ talk, the implications this might have had for Loweswater were explored. It was found that Park Beck, for example, was last maintained nearly 30 years ago, and that in Dubb Beck, fish no longer swim up-stream to spawn. Other changes in the ecology of the Dubb Beck area were also noted. Although the EA no longer carries out maintenance work, ‘fisheries, recreation, and biodiversity’ are part of its remit, and Chris Robinson promised he would pass these concerns on to the appropriate department to see whether someone could come and have a look at Dubb Beck. It was also suggested that it would be good for a geomorphologist to come and have a look at the sediment movements occurring in Dubb Beck/ Park Beck, and Lisa Norton from the Centre for Ecology and Hydrology has already got in touch with someone who might be able to help. We shall keep people up to date on both issues.
The next LCP meeting is scheduled for the 12th of May 2009, when Lisa May from the Centre for Ecology and Hydrology (CEH) will give a talk on "Septic tanks as sources of nutrient pollution to freshwaters". 
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